
  

 

    
Office of the Assistant Attorney General   Washington, D.C. 20530 
 
                                         
       April 2, 2020     
                                                      
The Honorable Ron Johnson 
Chairman 
Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs 
United States Senate 
Washington, DC  20510 
 
Dear Chairman Johnson: 
 

We write regarding matters pertaining to the Foreign Intelligence Surveillance Act and 
other matters contained in the December 9, 2019 report by Department of Justice (Department) 
Inspector General Michael Horowitz. 

 
As we described in our letter of February 10, 2020, the Attorney General has determined 

that it is now in the public interest to release to Congress additional documents and information 
related to these matters to the extent consistent with national security interests and with the 
January 7, 2020 order of the Foreign Intelligence Surveillance Court (FISC).  Specifically, in 
response to your request for the production of unredacted versions of four footnotes in Inspector 
General Horowitz’s report, the Department has undertaken a careful review of the underlying 
information.  Enclosed with this letter are three footnotes with minimal redactions to protect 
national security interests.  As we have discussed with your staff, disclosure of the fourth and 
final footnote presents unique and significant concerns.  Specifically, the redacted information 
refers to information received by a member of the Crossfire Hurricane team regarding possible 
previous attempts by a foreign government to penetrate and research a company or individuals 
associated with Christopher Steele.  Nevertheless, the Department continues to review and 
consider the possibility of further declassification or summary substitution.      

 
We hope this information is helpful.  Please do not hesitate to contact this office if we 

may provide additional assistance regarding this or any other matter. 
 
       Sincerely, 

       
      Stephen E. Boyd 

       Assistant Attorney General 

U.S. Department of Justice 
 
Office of Legislative Affairs 






